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A word from the Editor...

Best wishes, Elaine

You can also read Spotlight online 

www.clophillspotlight.co.uk

Deadline for articles is 20th of the month

The magazine staff

Welcome to the April issue of Spotlight

EDITOR 
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DESIGN MANAGER

DISTRIBUTION MANAGER 
 

TREASURER

Elaine Jones 
editorial@clophillspotlight.co.uk 
Emma Frost 
ads@clophillspotlight.co.uk

Grant Robinson

Paul Downing  
Pdowning865@btinternet.com 
(Phyllis Edwards, Paul Leckie, Karen Proctor)

Richard Pearson

07918 975823 
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Dear Reader,
Things are starting to brighten up now and 
I am delighted to write that the Eco Lodges 
will be reopening on 10th May (see page 
21 for more details) and our Churches 
reopening too (pages 13 and 16).

We are advertising this month for a new treasurer; as after many years sterling work on 
our behalf, Richard is sadly planning to step down in the summer  

(see over the page for details).

If you can help please do get in contact, either by email or phone.
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Come into the Garden
with Kate Gardner

Happy Gardening

In April, the weather remains unpredictable, and we can have anything 
from a heatwave to ground frosts and sleet, so its important to be 
prepared. The best protection for any new bedding or tender plants 
when frost is forecast is horticultural fleece, which can cover the plants until the frost or 
cold weather has passed. 
If you fancy saving some money, now is a good time to buy small bedding plants 
in plugs, which are cheaper than larger plants. These can then be grown on in the 
sheltered conditions of a greenhouse or cool conservatory or under some fleece. Garden 
centres have a great choice of plug plants for bedding and vegetables, just take care 
with watering, as too much at the early stages and the small plants can rot. It is best to 
increase watering slowly as the plant grows. When the plug plants arrive, they are often 
in small thumb sized pots. 
These small plug plants need to be potted on immediately but take care to only use a pot 
that is slightly larger than the plug. If you put a small plug plant into a large pot, it will not 
thrive. If you are going to plant the plugs in containers or hanging baskets, (as opposed 
to borders,) it’s a good idea to plant them directly into the container and grow on in the 
greenhouse or conservatory. This will help the plants establish a good root system in the 
container before placing outside. 
When growing bedding plants nip out the growing points to produce a bushier plant, 
otherwise some plants, particularly petunia, fuchsia and verbena will grow leggy later in 
the season. It’s worth remembering that bedding plants are not hardy, meaning they will 
not withstand a frost which could severely set back the plant, or even kill it, so to keep 
that fleece handy. 
Early April is a good time to prune Hydrangea Macrophylla, the common hydrangea with 
its pink flower heads. If it is an established hydrangea prune down to a bud or a pair of 
buds and cut out about a third or a quarter of the older, more woody growth each year to 
make for new growth. If the hydrangea is newly planted, just prune down to a bud until 
the plant is more established with plenty of growth. 
April is the last chance to prune Cornus. By pruning hard in March /April, Cornus will have 
a strong red colour next winter. This is a hard prune, cut down to within a few buds to 
the base. Early flowering Heathers can be trimmed back once flowering has finished and 
it’s not too late to prune Buddleias which helps to keep them in shape and flowering. 
As the soil warms up and everything starts growing, April is a good time to give garden 
shrubs a feed just as the growing season is starting. Sprinkle a general fertiliser around 
the base of all the shrubs and plants. Suitable fertilisers would be blood fish and bone, 
Growmore, pelleted chicken manure and slow-release pellets. Handle with gloves and 
don’t do it on a windy day unless you want to sprinkle yourself with blood fish and 
bone. Dig in gently just under the surface and water it in, especially if there is no rain in 
the forecast. Shrubs such as Camellia, Rhododendron and Magnolia need a specialist 
ericaceous feed and for Roses a specialist rose feed is best. 
As the flowers fade on tulips and daffodils, dead head the actual flower, but leave the 
foliage to die back naturally and do not tie it up, as the foliage aids feeding the bulb for 
flowering next year.



4

Time has flown by and we are writing this as we approach 
the Easter break. It has been wonderful to welcome all 
children back to school and they have settled in fantastically 
following the recent National Lockdown. The children also 
loved the well-being packs which were delivered to them 
during the half term week. Upon the full reopening of 
school, children in all classes took pictures of their favourite areas of school which were 
pulled together in a wonderful presentation; which is on our Website and Facebook page. 
The children have certainly been busy since they have returned. They have taken part in 
British Science week, Brain Awareness week and also celebrated Women’s History Month 
and held an R.E day focused on Easter.

As part of Science Week, we learnt about the ‘Crisp Packet Project’. It is made up of 
a team of volunteers that collect cleaned crisp packets and turn them into waterproof 
blankets and bags for homeless people. The children are very excited about helping the 
Crisp Packet Project efforts - we have a school full of Eco Warriors! If you would like to 
join in with providing the school with empty, cleaned crisp packets, please leave them in 
the box in the school entrance porch.

On 23rd March, we 
joined the nation to mark 
the Covid-19 National 
Day of Reflection. Our 
theme was, “Looking 
forward to a brighter 
future” and we focused 
on the positives that 
happened in Lockdown, 
 

 e.g., new skills we learnt, things we were thankful for, things we enjoyed. We also 
decorated our school site and produced postcards to send out to parents and members 
of our community too. In promoting our message of, “Looking forward to a brighter 
future”, children also came to school in bright coloured clothes.

The School Council organised a fantastic fundraiser for Red Nose Day and we raised 
£180. Children came dressed into school as superheroes, costumes were fantastic and 
ranged from Spiderman to our wonderful NHS staff. Batman also made an appearance at 
the end of the day!

Hopefully some of the residents of Clophill were able to take part in the Scavenger Hunt, 
arranged by Mrs Collins (one of our Reception teachers and also our Geography lead). 
You can still complete the Scavenger Hunt for your own enjoyment and the details are 
all on our Website. I know the children who took part really enjoyed it.  We also joined 
the village bunny hunt and hid some of the wonderful crochet bunnies, which have been 
made by a local resident, around the school. Did you see them?

Please also regularly check out our Website - https://www.clophillstmarysschool.co.uk/ 
and Facebook page - https://www.facebook.com/clophillstmarysschool.

St Mary’s School News
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Jake (the school dog)
Jake has loved welcoming all the children 
back and tries to go out and say good 
morning at least twice a week. Everyone has 
commented on how big he’s got!

His training continues to go well and he has 
started training for time to talk sessions with 
the children. His new favourite thing is to 
shred toilet rolls and cardboard boxes – we 
think he is wanting to receive an 
Eco-Warrior commendation!

Acorn Nursery News
It has been wonderful to welcome all children back and also some new children who have 
joined us both following the lockdown and also the Easter break.

We joined the whole school in taking part in British Science Week by looking at different 
types of scientists and carrying out experiments such as making Gingerbread Escape rafts 
and parachutes for our toys! The children were particularly fascinated when watching 
stories read by Astronauts on the International Space Station and we extended our 
learning by junk modelling a huge rocket and space helmets to wear and hammering 
home-made moon rocks to find out what was inside!

For Brain Awareness Week, we explored the different parts of our brain and what they 
were used for and how special and unique they are. We made a huge collage of our brain 
for our classroom, to go next to our Growth Mindset Learning Superheroes, to remind us 
of how important our brain is for thinking and feeling.

We are truly proud of our Nursery offering, if you are interested and would like 
more information, please contact Mrs Hayes, Nursery Manager at nursery@
clophillstmarysschool.co.uk or call the main school number on 01525 860206. 

Our Value for April is Joy  

Joy is an inside happiness that makes it through to the outside – like the bubbles and fizz 
in a bottle of pop when you shake it up.

At school we will be thinking about things that bring us Joy and how we can bring Joy to 
others. We will also be listening to different stories about people who have experienced 
Joy and brought Joy to others.

At home, you can think as a family about what gives you that feeling of Joy – what are 
the things that make you feel all bubbly and fizzy inside! 
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News

Hi everyone,

 
We have been having a fantastic time outside, there 
has been large construction as children of mixed ages 
negotiate, working together to create cars, boats, 
castles and even horses using tyres, planks, crates 
and rope. They have been painting on tyres and logs 
using brushes and water, and making letters using 
sticks after recognising initial letters on name cards. 
They have planted seeds in the allotment and flowers 

in the wishing well. It is wonderful to walk into the setting and see all the children busy, 
not screaming and shouting, not all running everywhere but interested, productive and, 
most importantly, learning.

The Friday bunch have been going far and wide as usual as they 
take walks in our lovely countryside. They have been reading 
the road signs, looking out for numbers and spotting the first 
signs of spring. They have also been out in the allotments 
making a wildlife garden and planting it full of herbs, they even 
added tadpoles to the pond.

The mud pit and kitchen have been 
very busy this term. As new children 
join our preschool, it encourages 
everyone to play in different ways and 
in new areas. To help maintain it the 

children also help to clean it, they are taught that they have to 
take responsibility for helping to look after their own space. A 
couple of buckets of soapy water and they are away! Playing in 
our mud area offers so much to the children; recent studies have 
shown we absolutely NEED to have dirt in our systems in order 
to develop a healthy immune system and this kind of rich and sensory messy experience 
is so good for mental health giving them the freedom to be children and to play without 
restrictions.

We have had some great virtual coffee mornings with parents and 
though we are starting up our face-to-face ones in the summer term, 
we intend to continue with some virtual sessions; as it gives those 
parents who cannot meet us at preschool the opportunity to join us. We 
will also be starting up our Stay and Play sessions after Easter.
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Continued

We have really missed having people into setting. This 
Mother’s Day the children made some beautiful cards, 
but it wasn’t the same without the Clophill Flower 
Club ladies coming in and sharing their creativity and 
wisdom with the children. We can’t wait to get parents 
and visitors from the local community back in, bringing 
new experiences and interest to our children. We are 
welcoming Katie from Silsoe Dance School back in April, 
the children have really missed her outdoor movement 
and music sessions.

Everyone enjoyed World Book Day week, sharing their 
favourite books, reading and listening to more stories than ever and exploring non-fiction 
books. Our children are extremely interested in sounds and noticing letters in and around 
the setting. We start getting children ready for their next steps in education the minute 
they join us at preschool, but the summer term is a time for consolidating those skills for 
our older children, ensuring they have strong social skills, are independent and have a 
curiosity about the world and a desire to learn; and there is no better place to develop 
resilience and confidence than out in nature.

Imogen, Chris and the team

www.clophillpreschool.co.uk   clophillpreschool@gmail.com
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It has been a few months now since Clophill Toddler Group has 
been able to meet up at the village hall. We have genuinely missed 

seeing you all so much, but looking forward to hopefully 
having our first session back on Friday 16th April. That is 
dependent on the government guidelines though so please 
follow us on Facebook to see all of our latest news and 
updates; if you search for “Clophill Toddler Group” you will 
find us!

When open we adhere to all of the most recent updates, 
including limited numbers in the hall. This means that 
our previously come as you go / pay termly can’t be 
continued for now. Instead, we run a booking scheme 
weekly in order to keep it fair.

Whilst everyone has been apart, we have been working 
behind the scenes to get things ready for you all; 
including the renovation of our previously very popular 
train table!

Our group is suitable for babies and toddlers from new-
born to three years old. We have a lovely baby area with 

a padded floor, cushions 
and chairs for feeding 
and relaxing, ride on cars, 
duplo and role play toys 
for the older toddlers and 
a new craft each week!

You can message us any time via our Facebook page for more information, Lucy and I will 
always do our best to reply promptly.

Charlotte – Chairperson Clophill Toddler Group

Clophill Toddler Group News

Understanding the importance of a child’s play

FRIDAYS 10am – 11.30am at the Village Hall
See ‘Village Groups’ for contact details

LOTS OF TOYS, SPACE AND FRIENDS
FOR BABIES AND TODDLERS UNDER 3
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A507 Speed Restrictions  
on A507 at Eagle Bends

Villagers will be aware of countless accidents over too many years on these bends at 
Beadlow and at the junction with Warren Lane, and they will be aware that enforced 
closures of the A507 frequently push diverted traffic into and along the High Street. The 
High Street is, as we know, not able to cope with A507 traffic and any action that can 
be taken to stop road traffic incidents on the A507 can only be a good thing for the 
residents of Clophill and indeed Warren Lane (along which diverted traffic is also sent).

The Ampthill Community Safety Group is made up of volunteers representing 
Ampthill, Maulden and Clophill and works with the blue light services, the Town 
& Parish Councils, CBC Council, CBC Councillors and the Street and Speed Watch 
groups in Ampthill & Maulden. Last November we asked Bedfordshire Fire Service 
- who have responsibility to prevent road traffic accidents in the County, to look at 
Eagle Bends. This was before the tragic loss of life of a motorcyclist there. The three 
CBC Ward Councillors supported the action and indeed are proposing that CBC look 
at the entire length of the A507 to make it safer. Beds Fire & Rescue produced a road 
safety film highlighting all of the many hazards from Warren Lane to the Golf Club 
and CBC Highways launched a public consulation before formalising some proposals. 
BBC Three Counties radio have been following developments.

Those CBC Highways Officers proposals were tabled at the CBC Traffic Management 
Committee on the 3rd March 2021 and a decison was made to make a number of 
changes during 2021. This includes a 50 mph speed limit along a section of Warren 
Lane, then 50mph limits on the A507 from near Warren Lane to the Golf Club, with 
an advisory limit of 40mph on the bends. Signage and bollards will be installed. 
The hope was that CBC would consider road safety down to the A6 Flying Horse 
Roundabout and so take in the junction with The Causeway - but this was not 
possible. However it will be part of the bigger review of the A507 put forward by our 
CBC Councillors. Issues such as Speed Cameras were discussed but discounted on 
cost. The hope is that the new limits will encourage drivers to use appropriate speeds 
and so make this section safer for all. Just because one can drive at the speed limit - 
does not mean that one should.

Ampthill Community Safety Group will continue to work with the Parish Council on 
other matters relating to Community Safety.

Paul Downing

Chair Ampthill Community Safety Gp.
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This poem is about my Tibetan Terrier, Keely, who died recently. She was a most lovely 
natured dog and my companion for fourteen years. I miss her so much every day and I 
would like to thank my friends and neighbours who have helped me overcome my loss. 

       Thank you all. Cora Sheppard

I’m up so early, like a lark,

The fluffy ball beside me gives a bark.

She stirs and then at once decides to leap. 

So cute is she – she knows I’m not asleep!

She smells the fridge. It starts the twitching 
nose.

Her food and treats are kept in there - she 
knows.

Could that be the special sausages inside?

No, surely not! Her meat and chicken I would 
not hide.

Keely loves her food I put out today.

She pushes some instead the other way. 

Then decides it’s chicken she’ll have this day -

And on now for walkies and some play.

No telephone is safe when she’s around.

She tears around and charges to the sound.

It’s such a mess in her hurry to confound – 

A total wreck when Keely’s been around. 

So down the lane.  I hope she will not stray.

Her lead is on – she goes first, she knows the 
way!

She likes to wander in the fields and roam,

Her nose then satisfied as we head for home.

 She’s older now and just a little frail.

The walks are shorter - and less the wagging 
tail.

She has to run and check the kitchen door,

No visitors left – she has to be sure.

Keely’s magic spot, she claims it as her own

As through these many years she’s grown.

She always lies there – hers the spot to own

She curls up there, it is of course her home.

So, when you look to the stars in the dark 
night-time sky 

Keely’s there, ‘It’s heavenly walks she now 
enjoys’, I sigh. 

But she is looking down on all below.

And memories of her here will ever grow.

Thank You

KEELY
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Tuesday, 23rd March was a beautiful, spring day, albeit with a rather ‘brisk’ wind, but it 
gave a cheery introduction to another meeting of your Parish Council. As always, after 
taking apologies, the Chairman made his announcements. 

During the open public session, the council was updated that Jane and Barry have cleared 
dead wood and brush and widened paths at The Clump as suggested at the last 
meeting. Work on Townshott allotments is a much bigger job and will need a working 
party of volunteers later in the year when fauna allows.

Ward Cllrs Blair & Smith delivered their report highlighting;

• The speed limit on the A507 is to be reduced to 40mph at the Eagle bends  
 along with other minor changes as a first step to improve safety. 
• The problem of heavy lorries using The Causeway has been addressed and  
 the developers of the building site behind 66 High Street has been made aware. 
• The nearest COVID vaccination centre is now at Chicksands CBC offices. 
• Rapid lateral flow tests currently available at the Leisure Centres will become  
 mobile if the Govt road map allows. CBC is the first local authority to take on the  
 Track and Trace system. 
• Parents are being encouraged to continue to take their children for routine  
 (e.g., MMR) vaccinations as numbers have dropped recently. 
• School transport - residents are encouraged to submit views on a consultation  
 which closes soon to push for equal treatment of Clophill children despite  
 attending different schools (it is the school which currently determines its  
 catchment area). 
• The CBC local plan is in its 5th consultation period. No significant changes for  
 Clophill but a large development of up to 5000 houses could be built in the  
 Marston Vale near Lidlington/ Millbrook. 

Clerks Report and other Matters Arising – (covered but not exhaustively);

1. Thanks to Jane and Barry Breed for starting brush clearance at the Clump (Pine Hill). 
2. Quotes have been obtained for the broken basketball backboard at the rec,  
 and the slide has been repaired. 
3. The Woodland School proposal is progressing to agreement stage.

There was no further update on the Lakes development but it is hoped GST will 
provide an update at the next meeting. Fencing at Readshill Quarry: The Clerk has tried 
to contact Horizon Life unsuccessfully to repair the fence. The Neighbourhood plan is 
still with the consultant. Hay Close allotment has a potential tenant who is offering to 
reinstate the fencing and use the plot for grazing.

The meeting closed at 20.35hrs with thanks as always to our Councillors and clerk for the 
time they devote to our village.

Clophill Parish Council 

Next Parish Council meeting is on Tuesday 27th April at 7:45pm,  
(provisional timing) in Clophill Village Hall.
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CB/21/00669/VOC 
Location:      118B High Street. 
Proposal:      Variation of conditions. The lack of clarity on the footpath to Cainhoe  
       Castle was raised; the footpath must not be compromised.   
       NO OTHER COMMENTS

CB/21/00613/FULL 
Location: 26 High Street.  
Proposal: Pitched roof to replace flat roof above garage front and rear with rear  
 canopy for log store. Open front porch and external improvements.  
                    SUPPORT

Planning

Greetings to everyone, we hope you are keeping well and hopefully life 
returns to being a bit more normal very soon.

As Churches have been closed during lockdown, Clophill Methodist 
united with Flitwick and Ampthill Churches to hold a Sunday Zoom Service with the 
congregation going into break out rooms for a chat afterwards. This has been a real 
lifeline to all. Our minister has also hosted a weekly Zoom Coffee Morning and a Thursday 
at Three Service which we are extremely grateful for.

One of our members completed a sponsored bike ride for Historic Churches Trust and we 
had a very successful food bank collection prior to our Harvest Service. This Mothering 
Sunday posies of daffodils were distributed to all the church members to brighten their 

weekend and celebrate our 
Mother Church. We are 
now looking forward and 
hoping to reopen our doors 
to welcome people again 
very soon. This will be posted 
on our noticeboard, when a 
date is confirmed, but we are 
anticipating to be organising 
regular services from May 
onwards.

God Bless.

Nicola Wood (on behalf of 
Clophill Methodist Church)

Clophill Methodist Church
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Clophill’s Serving Survivors of WW1

Henry Jones lived in Mill Lane and was a Private in the 2nd Gar. Battalion of the 
Northumberland Fusiliers. No further information is available for this person.

James Sydney Jones – born in 1895 was a Corporal in the Royal Army Medical Corps. 
He was mobilised at the outbreak of activities and in July 1915 was drafted to the 
Dardanelles and he took part in the landing at Suvla Bay and the engagements that 
followed. After the evacuation of the Peninsula, he was drafted to France, where he 
fought in many battles, notably Ypres, the Some and Cambrai. He was twice wounded. 
He was awarded the 1914-15 Star and the General Service and Victory Medals. After the 
War his address is given as “The Rising Sun”, High Street, Clophill, as his wife Annie was 
daughter of the Landlord, Charles Durston; (her brother Jack also served in WW1 and 
survived). James became Company Secretary at a Foundry and the family lived in Luton.

John James Joyce 
John lived in The Strand from at least 1918-1921. He served as a 
Stoker on HMS Laurel a British Destroyer. HMS Laurel served with 
the 3rd Destroyer Flotilla on completion and transferred to escort 
duties after 1917. She was also involved in the Battle of Jutland in 
1916, rescuing 18 of HMS Queen Mary’s survivors. John joined the 
ship in 1917 having previously served on HMS Forward, Weymouth 
and Dido. John was born in Battersea in 1893 and worked as a 
farm labourer between stints in the navy 
from 1912-13 and 1916-19. He married 
Minnie Lambert in 1916 and moved to 
Toronto, Canada in 1921 where he died 
in 1958.

By Sue Pearson

Continuing our series in celebration of Clophill’s brave men who fought in 
and survived the First World war…

John Kedge – lived at 22 The Slade; he was a Gardener’s labourer and in 1911 lived 
with his wife, Mary, their 2 sons, and his Grandson. He was born in Clophill about 1860. 
He was 5ft 7inches tall. From 1879 to 1888 he was not a stranger to Bedford Courts, (8 
offences) starting with infringement of Game Laws, sentenced to 1 month hard labour or 
a fine of 32 shillings and sixpence; to Drunkenness and Trespass where he was sentenced 
to 14 days hard labour or 24s 6p and 1 month or 43s. He seems to have paid the fines. 
He served as a Private in the 43rd Protection Company of the Royal defence Corps.  
He died in 1930, aged 70.

Alan Ord Laurie was born in Birkenhead in 1884. At the time of the 1911 census, 
he was living with his widowed mother; Elizabeth still in Birkenhead. Later in 1911 he 
married Jessie Stevenson. He was sent to France in 1915, serving as a Lieutenant with the 
King’s Liverpool regiment and then the Royal Engineers. After the war they lived in the 
City in London and then Kent, where Alan died in 1960. He had enlisted with the Queen’s 
Royal West Surrey regiment in 1939. His address appears as Back Street, Clophill on the 
Absent Voter’s list of 1918 but otherwise his connection to the village is unknown.
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St Mary’s Church News

860920 
 

07791 773705 
07894 710001 
07765 887868 
07936 006381 

860206 
07535 705711 

861110 
862297 
860539 
861110 

07903 167493 
860754 

07920 568861 
 
 
 

www.scouts.org.uk/get-involved 
860695 

07821 643936

Village groups
Beverley Court 
Brownies 
Clophill Community Care 
Clophill Heritage Trust 
Clophill Preschool 
 
Clophill St Mary’s C of E Lower School & Nursery 
Clophill Toddler Group 
Clophill United Charities 
Conservation Group 
Flower Club 
Friends of the Cheshire Home 
Funzone After School Club 
Indoor Carpet Bowls 
Messy Church 
 
Friends of St Mary’s (FOSM) 
 
Scouts and Cubs 
Tea and Chat 
Village Hall Booking Secretary

 
https://enquiryym.girlguiding.org.uk 
Duty Contact 
Ali Bradbury 
Imogen 
Chris 
Emma Topliff 
Hannah Compton 
Richard Pearson 
Brian Adams 
Gillian Hill 
Sue Pearson 
 
Tony Meredith 
Victoria Higgins 
victoriajhiggins@hotmail.co.uk 
Mary Milne and Jenny Garnham 
fosmclophill@gmail.com 
Anita Errick 
Marilyn Browning

 We are delighted to tell you that St. Mary’s Church 
is once again open for worship, and also for personal 
devotions on Wednesdays. We held our first service 
after the latest lockdown on Ash Wednesday, February 
17th. Normally at this service congregants receive an ash 
cross on their foreheads from the minister. As this wasn’t 
possible under Covid rules, we each applied our own crosses from individual petit four 
cases. Where there’s a will…………..! 

We now feel able to hold our regular Sunday Worship at 10.45 every week.  
All are welcome, but as we are limited in numbers because of necessary distancing, it 
would help if you let Steve Grylls know if you wish to come, so that we can make sure we 
have adequate seating.

He can be contacted on 01525 860076 or email steve.grylls24@gmail.com.
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Useful numbers
Gas (Emergency)   0800 111999 
Electricity (Emergency)   0800 7838838 
Emergency Fire/Police/Ambulance   999 
Water/Sewage (Anglian Water)   0845 7145145 
Telephone (Customer Services) 150 (Faults) 151 
Highways Department (Central Bedfordshire Council)   0300 3008049 
Benefits Agency (Bedford office)   01234 361500 
Registrar’s Office (Births/deaths/marriages)   0300 3008089 
Rail (Enquiries)     0845 7484950 
Buses  01234 262151 (Link A Ride) 01525 840511 (Flittabus)  01582 406561 
Luton Airport   01582 405100 
Swimming  (Flitwick) 01525 717744 (Robinson Pool)  01234 212479

LOCAL GOVERNMENT 
Central Beds Offices (Chicksands)   0300 300 8000 
Mid-Beds MP  Nadine Dorries 01462 811992 
Central Bedfordshire Councillors  Michael Blair 01525 404513 
  Paul Duckett 07988 184061 
Clophill Parish Council               (Clerk) James Stirling        clerk@clophill-pc.gov.uk 01462 887226

HOSPITALS 
Bedford (North & South)  01234 355122 Admissions 01234 261150 
  Appointments 01234 359012 
Luton & Dunstable   0845 1270127

DOCTOR’S CLINICS 
Ampthill (Houghton Close) 01525 300898 (Oliver Street) 01525 631395 
  (Greensands) 01525 631390 
Shefford Enquiries 01462 818620 Appointments 01462 810034 
Barton     01582 528700  Flitwick 01525 715300

POLICE  Non Emergency 101 
County Police HQ   01234 841212 
Ampthill Station   101

CHURCHES 
St Mary’s Parish Church   RECTORS POST VACANT 
                                      (Church Warden)  Mrs Rosemary Ilett mandrilett@gmail.com 01525 860274 
                                                                    Mr Steve Grylls     stevegrylls24@gmail.com 01525 860076 
St Francis RC Church, Shefford   01462 813436 
Clophill Methodist Church  Jim Davies 01525 860829 
Baptist Churches                                                                       (Maulden) Ian Crawford 01525 634325 
  (Shefford) Hazel Arnold 01462 812564

SCHOOLS 
Clophill St Mary’s C of E Lower School & Nursery   (Headteacher Mrs K Bingley) 01525 860206 
Harlington Upper School, Harlington   01525 755100 
Preschool           clophillpreschool@gmail.com       (Chris)  07936 006381 or (Imogen)  07765 887868 
Redborne Upper School, Ampthill   01525 404462 
Robert Bloomfield Middle School, Shefford   01462 628800
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CoachingTALKEASY
Do you want to make a fundamental 

difference to your life and don’t 
know where to start?

My name is Lynn and I am a Life Coach.

I have extensive experience helping 
with every aspect of life, e.g. support with 

family issues, or your own financial, 
emotional, or physical wellbeing.

My most recent project has been supporting 
young teenagers in their place of education.

    07557948644
  01525860384
lynnclements87@gmail.com

            Be the change in your life 
           and contact me for a free, 
                      no obligation chat.
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Do You have a 
local business that 
you would like to 
advertise in our  
local Spotlight 

Contact

Advertising Manager 
 

Emma Frost 
 

ads@clophillspotlight.co.uk

Professional friendly 
accountancy services 

Fully qualified,
Free initial consultation, 

competitive fees
Sole traders, Ltd companies,

bookkeeping, payroll,
CIS, VAT & Tax.

sally@sjtax.co.uk
01234 831997
07899 808592 
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Clophill Eco Lodges will reopen on 10th May 2021. 
We are an ideal location to get together with friends 
and family and enjoy some time together after a very 
difficult start to the year.  Our lodges sleep a maximum 
of 18 and are newly refurbished with the addition of a 
very comfortable guest lounge / dining room alongside 
the kitchen. Accommodation guests also have use of the 
outdoor area and BBQ. 

Clophill residents get 15% off the listed prices for accommodation.  We have some 
weekday availability left before September, so contact us soon to avoid disappointment! 

May half term will see the return of our Events Calendar with a Medicinal Plants Guided 
Walk, Cafes, Teddy Bear Hunt and Animal Encounter – full details and tickets can be 
found on our website www.ClophillEcoLodges.co.uk/
events. 

We will be adding more events soon, follow us on 
Facebook for the latest information www.facebook.
com/ClophillEcoLodges.

Hypnotherapy...the Mindful Way
For help with: anxiety, stress, IBS, migraine mindful eating, 
insomnia & many other conditions. For more information or 
an initial consultation please contact Ann. Tel: 07791171980
Email: enquiries@pathwaysofmindfulness.co.uk
www.pathwaysofmindfulness.com
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A member of the White Goods Trade Association
Fully Insured Est. 1981

A local family business offering a quality service at a competitive price

Washing Machines  Dishwashers   Dryers  Electric Ovens 
Repairs  Servicing  Sales

TIM DOWNING

Tel: Tim on Clophill 860148  
Mobile:07969 545 276
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Did you know there are free on-line  
training courses available at Future learn.  
www.futurelearn.com The training is  
free - you can stop go and pick up at a  
time convenient to the learner, modules  
are bite-size and there is a lot of choice.
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Root n Branch Ad (126x31).pdf   1   14/03/2013   14:15
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Pet & Animal Services 
Conifer Kennels & Cattery 36 
Lizzie Brown Pet Care 30 
The Bluecat Luxury Cattery 23

Plumbing & Drainage Services 
Beta Plumbing 34 
Chapman & Kirby Heating 32 
Warm Property Services 23

Print Services 
Fidelity Design & Print IFC

Public Houses 
The Stone Jug 22

Repair Services 
Tim Downing Repair Services 34

Security Services 
Maximum Security Systems 37

Travel Services 
Select Travel Holidays 26

Tuition and Coaching Services 
Rincon Tuition (Spanish & Maths) 30 
TalkEasy Coaching 18

Village Hall 
Clophill Village Hall 39

Windows/Replacement 
Andrew Baker Windows 39 
AW Windows IBC 
Kings Windows 20 
Misty Double Glazing 23

Architectural Services 
S&S Coates Surveying & Design 26

Auctioneers & Valuers 
W&H Peacock 29

Bathroom Services 
Bathroom Vogue 38

Builders & Carpenters 
Stuart Benson Building Projects IFC

Car Services/Repairs 
A&F Motors Ltd  IFC 
Mint Alloys 35 
TC Coomber Car Services BC

Chimney Sweep 
Poppins Chimney Sweep IBC

Cleaning Services 
Daisy Cooper 21 
Ovenclean 23

Computer Services 
Compu-Doc 36 
The Computer Man 29

Electrical Services 
Stuart Drew Electrical Services 36

Financial Services 
AIMS Accountants 28 
ET Accountancy Services 19 
Hills-Howson Financial Services 28 
MB Accounting Services 22 
SJ Tax & Accounting Services 19 

Food and Refreshments 
Re-Phil’s Zero Waste Shop 25  
The Happy Plaice 32

Funeral Services 
AL&G Abbott, Funeral Directors 27 
Neville Funeral Service 33

Garden Services 
Adam in your Garden 22 
Garden Doctor 31 
Green Thumb Lawn Treatment 34 
JK Garden and Landscape Services 18 
Root ‘n Branch 36

Health & Beauty 
A Cut Above Hairdressing 19 
Ampthill & Flitwick Physiotherapy 32 
Hairs & Graces 31 
Kevin Reynolds 24 
Mindfulness Movement & Meditation 40 
Nicola Rayner Fitness 24 
Pathways of Mindfulness 21 
Tammys’ Talons 18 
Pumpernickel Health 38

Home Improvements 
Christopher The Painter 18 
Partridge Flooring 20 
Roger Storey - Painter & Decorator 39 
David James Kitchens 37 
Paintaway 35

Nursery Schools 
Clophill PreSchool BC 
Clophill St Mary’s C of E 
Acorn Lower School and Nursery 25 
 

IFC = Inside Front Cover   IBC = Inside Back Cover   BC = Back Cover

Advertisers index

Love reading Spotlight?
Don’t forget to mention us when you use a business 

that advertises in this magazine!

...a class for all
Mindfulness Movement & Meditation

Based on gentle yoga and incorporating the principles of mindfulness, this class teaches how to use the breath  
to stretch, move and relax.Held via Zoom so you can participate from the comfort of your own home:

Sunday at 10.00-11.00 am  or  Tuesday evenings 7-8pm £6/hour session
For more information or to book a place please contact Ann: 07791171980 

ann.okeeffe@btinternet.com



Chimneys Swept
Wood and Multifuel Stove 
Installation & Liners

MARK MASSEY
01525 860424
07858 688785

mark@poppinschimneys.co.uk

Brush, Vacuum and Nest Removal Services
Wood Stove Installation and Liners

Great Service –  Great Price!

Great Service - Great Price!

01525 860424 07858 688785
mark@poppinschimneys.co.uk

or



UNIT F, AMPTHILL INDUSTRIAL ESTATE, STATION ROAD, AMPTHILL, MK45 2QY

AMPTHILL
01525 406330

MOT’S CLASS 4/5L/7

CAR SERVICING & REPAIR

TYRES & EXHAUSTS

AIR CONDITIONING

DIAGNOSTIC CODE READING

Collection
& Delivery
SERVICE AVAILABLE

Please ask

Locally printed by                    | Tel: 01234 907907 / 01525 300001. www.fidelityprint.co.uk

Your local Outstanding Preschool, 
based at Clophill Village Hall - 
welcoming children from
2 years of age.
We’ll help your child to become an inventive 
and creative learner.  With access to a fantastic 
outdoor area, our focus is on natural and 
exploratory  ‘play with a purpose’.

Call us today to �nd 
out more:
07765 887868 or
07936 006381

www.clophillpreschool.co.uk


